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Phragmites.org Newsletter #100 – January 7, 2012 

Phragmites.org Newsletter Milestone
Well, this is our 100th Phragmites.org newsletter.  Number One was published on October 17, 2007 in response to having attended a two-day Phragmites symposium at Cornell University.   I’m happy to say that the newsletter has been well-received, the readership has continued to grow and includes a wide variety of members including home owners, land stewards, educators, researchers, contractors, enforcement agency staff and a few media personnel.  It began as an update service for those who attended my phragmites control workshops and has expanded to include readers from around the U.S. and Canada.  I am pleased to say that there appears to be a greater public awareness of the phragmites problem than four and half years ago and there seems to be more organizations and individuals working on the problem.  Let’s continue to share with others what we learn in the field and in the laboratory.  

I welcome your comments and input for future newsletters.

Archived copies of past newsletters are available online at http://www.stewartfarm.org/phragmites/archives.php  
Bob Williams
Bob@phragmites.org
StewartFarm.org   
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #99B – January 5, 2012 

Phragmites vs. elephant grass
In newsletter #99 we published an announcement from the Mid-Michigan cluster of the Stewardship Network which told about an upcoming Phragmites control workshop on February 4th.  In the announcement appeared the following sentence, “The spread of non-native Phragmites australis (also known as common reed or elephant grass) presents major challenges for the health of Michigan’s wetlands.”
The next day I received an email from Eric Bacon at the Michigan DEQ, Aquatic Nuisance Control, Water Resources Division which included, “I was curious of your use of the common name of Elephant grass for Phragmites. . . . . Where is this term Elephant grass used?. . . . I would wonder if it is accurate to use Elephant grass for Phragmites.” 

I refered Eric’s questions to Leslie Kuhn of the Mid-Michigan cluster who had submitted the announcement.  She responded in part, “A member of the community called our local Phrag infestation elephant grass, and I have seen Phrag called that sporadically on the web, too. It's a disadvantage of common names. . . I just included it in case it's in common usage by folks living in this area who don't have botanical training.”
Eric wrote back, “It would appear that Elephant grass (Pennisetum purpureum) is a tropical plant intolerant of even light frosts. . . . I also find no reference of this name to Phragmites under any reputable sources. . . .  My feeling is these situations are opportunities to make correction and provide education. . . .”
I enjoyed their discussion on the subject.  In order to accommodate communication with the members of the public who may be referring to phragmites by the wrong common name and at the same time not encourage the continued use of the incorrect name the following is my proposed correction to the sentence quoted in the first paragraph, “The spread of non-native Phragmites australis (also known as common reed and occasionally incorrectly referred to as elephant grass) presents major challenges for the health of Michigan’s wetlands.”
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #99 – January 3, 2012 

Phragmites workshop near Lansing, Michigan in February
The following is an announcement received from the Mid-Michigan Cluster of the Stewardship Network.  

Phragmites Workshop for Residential and Natural Area Landowners
February 4, 2012, Saturday, 10am - noon
Cost: Free
Location: Van Atta’s Nursery, 9008 Old M-78, Haslett, MI
Leaders: Leslie Kuhn and Laurie Kaufman, Mid-Michigan Stewardship 
Maximum number of participants: 25
The spread of non-native Phragmites australis (also known as common reed or elephant grass) presents major challenges for the health of Michigan’s wetlands. Our Mid-Michigan Stewardship group, working with Ingham County Parks, has successfully combated Phragmites across numerous sites in Ingham County and southern Clinton County through a network of partnerships. We will discuss how to identify this plant and control its spread, and how private landowners can partner with neighbors and agencies in Michigan to control Phragmites on their own land. Topics will include: information needed to submit or join existing DEQ permit applications required for treatment in wetlands; successful and cost-effective control techniques and equipment; and identifying contractors available to do the work for you, if you prefer. Our goal is to make phragmites identification and control straightforward and accessible to all. Questions? Contact Leslie Kuhn at midmich@stewardshipnetwork.org 

You can register in advance for this workshop starting in January 2012, at www.stewardshipnetwork.org, or by calling 734-996-3190.
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #98 – January 1, 2011 

Why cut my Phragmites, and why soon?
We often hear that we should cut our phragmites, but why?  Cutting a stand of phragmites which has not been treated yet, removes the years of dead material which is standing in the way of a good chemical treatment.  Standing dead material encourages new growth to grow taller because it is forced to compete for sunlight.  By cutting the old material prior to the first treatment you will be treating a shorter stand, which should then be easier to reach with the chemicals.  In addition, removal of the old material allows easier vehicle access.  By removing the old dead material you will not be wasting chemical which otherwise would land on that material and the old material will not be in the way of getting the chemical to the fresh green material, which is the only material which can translocate the chemicals to the root system.  Cutting following a chemical treatment -holds the same benefits if you plan a follow-up treatment the following season, which is normally recommended.  A cutting after treatment also should encourage native plant growth by allowing more sunlight to reach the soil and short plants.
Why cut soon?  Here in Michigan by late January the ground should be frozen.  This is the perfect time to cut because there would be minimal disturbance to the native plant root systems and phragmites root systems.  A disturbance of the phragmites root system at the wrong time of year could result in breaking the rhizomes, creating more phragmites and possibly disrupting the translocation of treatment chemicals.  
Historically Michigan has its coldest temperatures in late January.  There should be a couple of weeks when the ground is well frozen and perfect for cutting phragmites.  In many cases shallow wetlands will be frozen enough for tractor and brush hog access.  Beware of taking heavy equipment across frozen waters more than 12” deep.  If you have access problems with the equipment you have at your disposal you might want to check out www.greatlakesphragmitescutter.com .  
Watch for a week of continuous below freezing temperatures ending with a period of shallow or no snow on the ground.  If you get lucky you might even get a nice sunny day to make conditions perfect.
Good luck.

Don’t forget that cutting phragmites on the Great Lakes and Lake St. Clair may require a permit from the DEQ.  For information in Michigan go to http://www.michigan.gov/deq/0,4561,7-135-3313_3681_3710-178183--,00.html#Mechanical_Treatment
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #97 – November 28, 2011 

Phragmites Treatment reports due to Michigan DEQ.
If you received a permit from the Michigan DEQ to chemically treat your phragmites the treatment report is due November 30th.  If you don’t have the treatment report form you can print one from the following webpage:

http://www.michigan.gov/deq/0,4561,7-135-3313_3681_3710-10145--,00.html
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #96 – November 10, 2011 

Marsh Master Provides Phragmites Relief to Staten Island Residents
Two online articles were posted today about Staten Island residents getting relief from Phragmites fire hazards.

“Officials demonstrate 'Marsh Master,' whack fire-prone phragmites in Oakwood Beach”
 http://www.silive.com/eastshore/index.ssf/2011/11/officials_demonstrate_marsh_ma.html
“National Parks Service Deploys "Marsh Master" Machine On Staten Island To Cut Down On Brush Fires”

http://statenisland.ny1.com/content/top_stories/150482/national-parks-service-deploys--marsh-master--machine-on-staten-island-to-cut-down-on-brush-fires
Here in Michigan we are lucky to have a contractor with a Marsh Master.  If you need Phragmites cut in wetland or upland areas you can contact Bobby Bryson at www.GreatLakesPhragmitesCutter.com
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #95B – November 3, 2011 

Requirement for NPDES permits generally may not affect homeowners and non-profits.

On November 1 we mentioned that the EPA was now enforcing the new NPDES requirements for a Federal permit for spraying herbicide over water.  We gave the following link to the NPDES website:  http://cfpub2.epa.gov/npdes/home.cfm?program_id=410
In reading the documents in detail we found the following statement:

“Weed and Algae Control 
For Weeds and Algae, the annual treatment area threshold has been set at 80 acres or 20 linear miles of pesticide application to canals and other Waters of the United States.”

If that means that any applicant annually spraying less than 80 acres or 20 linear miles of canals or other waters will not need a Federal permit, it is very good news.  Due to the limited size of their projects most homeowners and non-profits would not need to obtain this new permit to treat their Phragmites.
We’ll let you know when we hear more.
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #95 – November 1, 2011 

Requirement for NPDES permits for herbicide over water are now in effect.
In addition to the spraying and mowing permits we obtain in order to control Phragmites we have been anticipating the need to comply with the new requirement to get NPDES permits starting October 31, 2011.  Well, that time has come and the new regulations are now in effect.  It is hoped that by the time we start applying for permits to treat Phragmites during 2012 the State of Michigan DEQ Division of Aquatic Nuisance Control will be able to process the NPDES permit for Michigan properties while processing the DEQ permit.  We will let you know as we hear more.
In the meantime, if you want to learn more about the new permit requirements from the NPDES website here’s the link:  http://cfpub2.epa.gov/npdes/home.cfm?program_id=410
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #94B – October 7, 2011 

Thoughts on a Phragmites question

A few days ago I posed the following situation and questions for our reader’s consideration.

The Glyphosate label says that we can use up to 6 pints per acre, per treatment.  Suppose a person owns one acre of land which is completely covered with Phragmites.  They mix up the herbicide spray per the label instructions and use 6 pints of Glyphosate.  They go out to spray and find that they run out of mix after only spraying half of the acre of Phragmites.  They don’t mix any more herbicide and don’t spray the other half acre of Phragmites. 

They have an acre of Phragmites and have only used 6 pints of Glyphosate. However, in the half acre which they sprayed the rate of spray was 6 pints per half acre, equal to a rate of 12 pints per acre. 

Have they violated the requirements of the label?  

Have they violated the intent of the label?

Have they violated the law?

If you know the answers to any of these questions or would just like to put in your two cents worth please drop me an email.  In a few days I will do a follow up newsletter with the results.

I received two responses to my inquiry.  One was from Brian Verhougstraete, MDARD’s Pesticide Registration Manager.  He basically said the answers to all three questions is YES. The second response was from Matt Preisser, Lake Coordinator - Lakes Michigan and Superior, Office of the Great Lakes, Michigan Department of Environmental Quality.  Matt made the point that one can avoid the situation described if they would mix up smaller batches of the chemical and keep an eye on how much they have treated and how much they still have to treat as they go and adjust the density of the treatment to stay on track.  
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #94 – October 7, 2011 

I need your thoughts on a Phragmites question
The Glyphosate label says that we can use up to 6 pints per acre, per treatment.  Suppose a person owns one acre of land which is completely covered with Phragmites.  They mix up the herbicide spray per the label instructions and use 6 pints of Glyphosate.  They go out to spray and find that they run out of mix after only spraying half of the acre of Phragmites.  They don’t mix any more herbicide and don’t spray the other half acre of Phragmites. 

They have an acre of Phragmites and have only used 6 pints of Glyphosate. However, in the half acre which they sprayed the rate of spray was 6 pints per half acre, equal to a rate of 12 pints per acre. 
Have they violated the requirements of the label?  

Have they violated the intent of the label?

Have they violated the law?
If you know the answers to any of these questions or would just like to put in your two cents worth please drop me an email.  In a few days I will do a follow up newsletter with the results.
Thanks,

Bob Williams

Bob@Phragmites.org
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Phragmites.org Newsletter # 93 – September 29, 2011 

A great week coming up for finishing Phragmites Herbicide Treatments.
Well, many of us have been busy doing our annual September Phragmites herbicide treatments.  As you probably already know, here in Michigan most treatments are done in September and up until the first killing frost.  About 10 days ago we had a scare when the temperatures got down into the 30’s.  Unfortunately there was a killing frost in some northern parts of Michigan.  The rest of us are still treating and the forecast for this coming Sunday through Thursday is looking great for a possible last chance for treatments.  
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Phragmites.org Newsletter # 92 – September 1, 2011 

Phragmites Season is Open
This is just a reminder that the month of September is a great time to treat Phragmites with herbicide.  Publications say that you can continue to spray into October, until you get a killing frost, however, I am concerned that if you get a killing frost within a week following the treatment the plant may stop transporting the herbicide to the root system.  Therefore I like to get all my spraying completed in September.   
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Phragmites.org Newsletter #91 – August 26, 2011 

State of New York enforces requirements for a permit to cut Phragmites
In the news today is an article about a fine issued to a New York resident for cutting Phragmites without a permit.  Read the story at:

  Sag Harbor Resident Faces Possible DEC Fines for Alleged Clear Cutting of Phragmites
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